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Minutes of West & East Putford Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday, 13 September 2016 in Bradworthy Primary Academy at 7.30pm. 
	Chaired by:  Councillor A Bewes
	Clerked by:  Sue Squire



	Present:  Councillors

A Bewes

P Bond 
M Cornish

Mrs P Geen

J Jessel

Mrs M Lewis

N Moulder

D Pomeroy

M Thomas

J Wooldridge

County Councillor R Julian 
1 Member of the Public


	Agenda: -

Items raised by members of the public
Apologies

Declarations of Interest

Approval the Minutes of the Meeting held on 17/5/16 

Reports

Matters Arising

Planning & Planning Correspondence

Finance

Correspondence

Matters raised by Councillors / Clerk 

Date of next Meeting

	 
	Mr J Nolan, Assistant Local Risk Manager for the area of Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue Service had contacted the Parish Council regarding giving a talk.  The Chairman was in agreement and the invitation extended to attend this meeting which was not possible.

Mr Nolan would be giving a talk at the Parish Council meeting on 6 December 2016.


	                      Action:

	18.
	Items raised by members of the public.  

Mr S Doncaster had previously sent written representations which he requested was circulated to Councillors ahead of the Meeting.

Mr Doncaster gave his professional background and had raised the issue of Common Moor as he felt it should be brought into some form of management but not defining it.

He was concerned that the willow and gorse would soon over-run the Moor adding that the Marsh Flatilery Butterfly was in decline indicating that Common Moor is also in decline.

He noted that Thorne Moor had improved since it was taken into management and Exmoor, Dartmoor and Bodmin Moor are managed.  By allowing external Devon based agencies to help, Mr Doncaster felt we would be playing our part in these major  issues.  

Councillor Mrs Lewis commented that she did not like to see the Moor looking as it was at present.

Councillor Bewes advised that Natural England visited the site, said they had responsibility and did nothing.

Councillor Jesell advised that the Moor was an asset to the Parish and could encourage wildlife, flora and fauna.  Local people were concerned about global warming and this is part of the same overall situation.

Councillor Jessel continued, a state of nature report is about to be published charting the decline of wildlife, largely due to modern farming methods.  He appreciated that farming is intensive but felt there was a choice that could be progressed for Common Moor in the future. Flooding is going to be an increasing problem with climate change. Common Moor is like a sponge and cannot absorb water and felt we had a duty to do something about it.

Mr Doncaster advised that Natural England were the keyholders to funding.  The road from Powlers Piece to the top of the Moor, willow has become increasingly invasive. 

Councillor Bewes advised that when this matter was discussed previously, the Parish had lack of funds.  Farmers felt it was the same as Thornhillhead Moor.

Councillor Jesell informed there were higher parts of the Moor that could be grazed and the Parish would not be expected to provide funding. 

The meeting was informed that Thornhillhead was growing potatoes and Common Moor could not graze animals.

Councillor Wooldridge advised that all the top soil had been stripped for various purposes. 

Councillor Pomeroy was of the opinion that the Moor either had to be burned and grazed.  If grazed, it should be fenced.

He felt that Natural England wanted the Parish Council to take responsibility for insurance if it was burnt and the provision of cattle grids.  

Mr Doncaster said that the cost of cattle grids is Natural England’s responsibility to which Councillor Pomeroy replied that the Parish Council need Natural England to provide the money and carry out work.  The theory is fine but the practicality non existent.  

Councillor Jessel suggested that Natural England was approached and ask for a meeting to clarify the position.  Councillor Thomas did not think Natural England would advise.  

The matter was further discussed under Minute No. 26.9.


	

	19.
	Apologies.  Councillor Mrs L Drake.

Members were advised that Mrs R Clark had resigned from the Parish Council and a letter of thanks to be sent. 

	

	20.
	Declarations of Interest.  None.


	

	21.
	Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting held on 17 May 2016.

Approved and signed as a correct record.
 
	

	22.
	Reports.
22.1  Police.  Not present, no report received.
22.2  County Councillor R Julian.  Ahead of County Councilor Julian’s arrival, Councillor Pomeroy advised he had seen him and also emailed him about the very bad road surface at Barton Hill.

County Councillor Julian advised that Devon County Council had been allocated funding for repairs to B and unclassified roads and each County Councillor was given an amount for their Division.  

Councillor Julian had been in negotiations with Highways and the areas which had been highlighted in Putford, after his email requesting details of the three worst areas, would be done by Christmas 2016.

At Putford Bridge the road required excavating and reinforcing.

Barton Hill is to receive attention. 

Councillor Bewes informed that the road from Parsonage Cross to Churston Cross had received attention, but it was not needed.  Councillor Julian responded by saying that if a road is sprayed and chippings laid it holds the road together for longer. 

The A39 is to be closed for 3 nights for drains to be cleared, hedges cut, signs cleaned and damaged signs dealt with  

He mentioned that arrangements were being made for village gateways to be installed at Horns Cross and Bucks Cross. 

22.3  District Councillor R Hicks.  Not present, no report received.
22.4  Councillor Thomas – Parish Plan. 
Notes had been circulated to Councillors and Colebrook Parish Plan document was tabled.  A robust document would protect the Parish.

A member of Devon Communities Together was willing to give a talk about what was involved.  The document would be live and need to be reviewed on a regular basis.

The questionnaire for parishioners to complete could be put on a website and various groups could be made aware.

Councillor Thomas proposed that Mr Martin Rich of Devon Communities Together is invited to the next meeting, seconded by Councillor Mrs Lewis and unanimously agreed.  

	Clerk

	23.
	Matters Arising. 

23.1  Roads in the Parish.  

· It was noted that DCC Highways had been sent details of the areas identified on the map brought at the last meeting.  Due to no reply a reminder had been sent.

· It was noted that the large pothole at Putford Bridge had been featured on local media and in the press.

· It was noted that County Councillor Julian requested details of three of the worst areas as additional funding had been made available for B and unclassified roads.  Councillors had been circulated with the details and the areas advised by the deadline date.  County Councillor Julian will be asked how the South Bideford and Hartland Electoral Division funding will be allocated.

· Correspondence between Councillor Mrs Drake and Mr G Cox MP was noted.

23.2  Excess material in gateways. It was noted that a letter had been sent to DCC Highways expressing this Council’s disappointment with the reply to the original letter of complaint, considered to be unsatisfactory and conveying disappointment with the situation.
County Councillor Julian advised he had spoken to County Councillor Stuart Hughes, Cabinet Member for Highways asking why the team had not used the excess material to repair more potholes and had been advised there was not enough time. 

23.3  Strategic Plan Consultation.  Councillor Mrs Geen confirmed that she has submitted the details as agreed on behalf of the Parish Council.

23.4  Parish Council Website.  Councillors had been circulated with the draft content prepared by Councillor Thomas with the Agenda.
Councillor Thomas advised that after speaking to the editor of the Putford Post, he was happy to progress a website in terms of content and finance.  It could not be progressed until the existing website details are passed to him by Mr Aitken. 

23.5  West Putford Notice Board. Councillor Mrs Lewis advised that it had not yet been moved but is expected to be done in the near future.  
23.6  Wind Turbines.  A reply was read and noted from the Health and Safety Executive following this Parish’s concerns about turbine safety.

23.7  Boulders on grass verges.  Councillor Cornish advised that he had spoken to the landowner and the boulders had now been removed. 


	MT

	24.
	Planning & Planning Correspondence. 

24.1  Applications:

· 1/0765/2016/FUL – extension to agricultural building to provide additional space for farm machinery – Fair View, West Putford.  It was noted that an informal reply had been sent to TDC stating ‘no objections’.
· 1/0582/2016/FUL – proposed ground floor extension and porch – Northcotts, East Putford.  It was noted that an informal reply had been sent to TDC stating ‘no objections’.
The following Application was considered:

· 1/0796/2016/AGR – Extension to existing cattle building – Mambury Farm, East Putford.  The Clerk advised that when downloading the details from the TDC website, she had noticed a decision had been made to approve and telephoned the Planning Department who informed that the original letter had been sent in error to the Parish Council as Parish Councils are not consulted on these types of Applications.
24.2  Planning Correspondence.  
The following TDC Decision Notice was noted:

APPROVAL for Application 1/0582/2016/FUL – proposed ground floor extension and porch – Northcotts, East Putford.


	

	25.
	Finance.

25.1  Balances.  
25.2  The following payments were approved and authorised:
Mrs S Squire               Salary (2 months) net of PAYE                       £166.54

                                     Contribution towards broadband (2 months)  £    3.00

                                     Photocopying                                                  £  21.35              
                                     Stationery                                                       £    1.50 

                          Postage 50 x 1st class (£31.50) & 4 Large (£3.80)    £  35.30              £227.69        

HMRC                           PAYE                                                                                        £  40.80

South and West Internal Audit  2015/16 internal audit fee                                         £  35.00

25.3  2015/16 Audit.  The Clerk gave details of the internal auditor’s report as follows:

The 2016 Annual Return has been sent to external auditor Grant Thornton which is currently being reviewed.

25.4  Lloyds Bank.

· Letter regarding changes and updates to the business account.
· Mandate.  Following the resignation of Mrs R Clark who was a cheque signatory, the Clerk recommended that all current Councillors are signatories and will bring a new Mandate for signature in this connection. Councillors were in agreement and signed the various Variation Mandate forms.
· Text Alerts. The form could not be progressed as Lloyds Bank website had changed and the form could not be located.  This would be progressed at the next meeting. 
· Internet Banking. The form could not be progressed as Lloyds Bank website had changed and the form could not be located.  This would be progress at the next meeting.  The form will be completed for statements to be seen online on a ‘view only’ basis, with no transactions being able to be carried out.  This is purely to facilitate the smooth running of the account.
25.5  NS&I.  As a result of the resignation of Mrs R Clark, who was a signatory on this Account, Councillors to considered a replacement.
Councillor Mrs Lewis proposed that all Councillors were signatories, seconded by Councillor Thomas and unanimously agreed.   

	Clerk

Ch.No.297
Ch.No.298
Ch.No.299
Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

	26.
	Correspondence / Notices & Publications Received.

26.1  DCC Highways. Road Closure from 19 – 25 October – road from Venn Cross to Grove Cross, East Putford, opposite Briary Fields to disconnect water service.
26.2  North Devon Hospice. Invitation to The Long House 1st Birthday on Friday 23 September.

The Hospice also asks that it is supported by holding a Harvest Supper this September – October.
26.3  DCC Highways.  Letter sent as a result of a report from a member of the public who had noticed two Lengthmen working in the area with the times given of the work done on a particular day.  Due to no reply, a reminder had been sent.  County Councilor Julian asked the Clerk to send him a copy. 

26.4  TDC.  Email advising arrangements for Area Advisory Groups.
26.5  TDC.  Overview of TDC Committees.  Information for Parish and Town Councils and handy telephone numbers.  Councillors had been / were circulated with these details.
26.6  TDC.  Details of a Sports Development initiative called Active Villages.
26.7  TDC.  Advice that the TAP (Town and Parish) Fund is available for the current financial year.
26.8  TDC.  Details of a Community Grants Scheme.
26.9  Natural England.  Letter regarding environmental monitoring of heathlands.  This had been sent to the Chairman who had replied in a personal capacity.  The letter was read to the meeting.

The Clerk to reply advising that the Parish Council do not own Common Moor and if Natural England has surveyed it, Councillors would like to know the result. 

26.10  Flood Warden Training.  Details of training to gauge interest.
26.11  Local Government Boundary Commission.  County Councillor Julian advised that all TDC Councillors were not happy with the proposals.

The Clerk to obtain more details for the next meeting.  

	Clerk

Clerk

Clerk                                



	27.
	Matters raised by Councillors / Clerk including Highways issues.
27.1  Clerk’s Annual Leave. Councillors noted that the Clerk would be on annual leave from 4/11/16 to 13/11/16 inclusive.

	

	28.
	Date of next Meeting:  Tuesday, 18 October 2016 in Bradworthy Primary Academy at 7.30pm.

The Meeting ended at 9.23pm.
 
	

	Summary of Decisions: 

· Minutes of 17 May 2016 

· Talk to be given by a representative of Devon Communities Together with a view to progressing a Parish Plan

· Payments

· All Councillors to be signatories on the National Savings and Investments Account



	These Minutes are agreed by those present as being a true record.



	Signed:

Chair of West & East Putford Parish Council:

	Date:





